[bookmark: _GoBack]SWAY PARISH COUNCIL PLANNING AND TRANSPORT COMMITTEE
A meeting of the Planning and Transport Committee was held at the Jubilee Field Pavilion, Station Road, Sway on Thursday 14 February 2013.
Present : Councillors Stephen Tarling (Chair), Kevin Cripps, Carole Gates, Kathy Gulliver and Kevin Langford.
In attendance: Neil Gulliver (Parish Clerk) and John Warden (Transport Representative) together with 7 members of the public.  In addition Councillors Barry Rickman, Peter Dance and Ted Fleat attended for agenda item 14.

PT17/13  Apologies

None.

PT18/13  Declarations of Interest

None.

PT19/13 Minutes of the Meeting held on the 10 January 2013 and Matters Arising

The minutes of the meeting held on the 10 January 2013 were unanimously approved and signed by the Chair.

There were no matters arising.

PT20/13  Outcome of Planning Applications Considered at Previous Meetings

In noting the Clerk’s report, the Chair added that the application in respect of Tiptoe Lodge Farm had also been refused.  He added that the NPA had taken into account the Parish Council’s concerns regarding Dial House and they had also imposed strict conditions in granting the application for Horseshoe Cottage including that the work must be completed within six months.

PT21/13 New Planning Applications

App No. 12/98114 – Corve, Station Road, Sway
Single storey rear extension; replacement garage; pitched roof to dormer; external alterations.

Kevin Cripps declared a personal interest as he knew the owner of a neighbouring property.
  
At the invitation of the Chair, the owner of a neighbouring property briefly explained that whilst he had no objections to the overall application, he did have concerns regarding a window which would overlook his property and impact on his privacy.

The Committee then resolved unanimously to support Option 1 – “The Parish Council recommend permission for the reasons listed below but would accept the decision reached by the NPA’s Officers under their delegated powers” :-

“In doing so, the Committee recognised the neighbour’s concerns about the window overlooking his property and agreed to request that a condition should be imposed that this window is changed so as not to overlook the neighbour or that opaque glass is fitted.”
    
App No. 13/98185 – Ashley Cottage, Station Road, Sway
Dormer windows and roof alterations; construction of flue.
      
The Committee considered the application and resolved unanimously to support Option 3 – “The Parish Council recommend permission for the reasons listed below” :-

“The Committee were pleased that the applicants had addressed the concerns expressed by the neighbours.”
    
App No. 13/98178 – Sunrays, Mead End Road, Sway
Single storey extension; outbuilding.
 
The Committee considered in detail and expressed some general concerns about the proposed extension to the front of the existing building which would sit outside the general building line followed by other property in the road.  Kathy Gulliver in particular expressed strong concerns about the closeness of the proposed workshop and store to the neighbouring property and the proposed use for this area.

After further discussion, it was resolved by a majority of 4 to 1 to support Option 4 – “The Parish Council recommend refusal for the reasons listed below” :-

“The Committee had serious concerns about the overbearing nature of the proposed workshop and the fact that the extension at the front of the property was beyond the building line followed by the other properties.  The Committee did agree that they would be happy to look at alternative plans which addressed these issues.”
    
App No. 13/98179 – 29 Heron Close, Sway
Single storey rear extension.
  
The Committee considered the application and resolved unanimously to support Option 3 – “The Parish Council recommend permission for the reasons listed below” :-

“The Committee were of the view that the development did not impact on the neighbours.”
       
App No. 13/98206 – Stud Farm, Lower Mead End Road, Sway
Manege.

John Warden (a non-voting member of the Committee) declared a personal interest as a neighbour.

John Warden highlighted a number of concerns regarding this application in particular relating to the drainage issues from the site and the impact of traffic on Lower Mead End Road.  He also had concerns regarding the permitted use for the property.  

After further discussion, it was unanimously resolved to support Option 4 – “The Parish Council recommend refusal for the reasons listed below” :-

“The Committee had serious concerns about the drainage issues from the site, concerns about the availability of parking on site and on the roadside, the level of traffic on Lower Mead End Road which would cause problems and they also noted that there was no planning permission and/or change of use in place regarding the change of use to a livery yard.”
    
App No. 13/98210 – Lyndene, Kings Lane, Sway
Single storey extensions; roof alterations.
  
The Committee considered the application and resolved unanimously to support Option 3 – “The Parish Council recommend permission for the reasons listed below” :-

“With the revised plans, the Committee felt that the application was a reasonable request.”
    
Action: The Clerk to convey the above responses to the Planners of the New Forest National Park Authority.

[It was then agreed to deal with the item relating to the Sway Village Design Statement – item 14 on the agenda].

PT22/13 Sway Village Design Statement

At the invitation of the Chair, Melanie Seacombe, the author of the document, gave a brief presentation of the draft Sway Village Design Statement highlighting the history of the project leading up to the completion of the final draft.

[At this juncture, Kathy Gulliver left the meeting].

During the question and answer session, Melanie Seacombe pointed out that there were quite a number of maps available to support the statement but it would not be possible to include them all and she asked the Parish Council for guidance on which maps should be included.  Barry Rickman, Chairman of the Parish Council, congratulated all those involved for developing such a magnificent document and suggested that the final decision on which maps to include should be left to the Steering Group.  There was further discussion on the definition of land marked on the maps.  It was agreed that pasture should be re-designated as grassland/agricultural as well as a separate category of agricultural land.

Melanie Seacombe explained that the next step would be to let all Sway residents know that the draft document would be available on the website for the next three weeks and then on the NPA website for a further six weeks.  In addition hard copies would be available at the Parish Office.

The Chairman of the Parish Council pointed out that, with the exception of Kathy Gulliver, all members of the Parish Council were present and he asked them to indicate whether they supported the document.  He added that Kathy Gulliver had already indicated her support for the document.  The Councillors supported the Village Design Statement unanimously. 

[The order of the printed agenda was then resumed].

PT23/13 Planning Inspectorate Appeals

The Clerk reported that there were no current appeals.

PT24/13 Planning Enforcement: Investigations and Resolved Issues

The Committee noted the Clerk’s report which listed a total of 9 cases in Sway which were currently being investigated by the NFNPA.  
PT25/13 NFNPA Planning Development Control Committee

The Clerk reported that there were no issues affecting Sway on the agenda for the Committee’s next meeting.

PT26/13 Parish GIS Partnership

After the Clerk had introduced his report and had highlighted the main reasons why the Parish Council should join the Partnership, the Chair, seconded by Kevin Cripps, moved and it was unanimously resolved that the Parish Council should join the Parish GIS Partnership and to pay the £100 annual fee.  

The Chair and Kevin Cripps did express their disappointment that the Parish Council had not previously used the free Public Sector Mapping Agreement, despite two clear instructions to the previous Clerk to do so.  However the added value of the new Partnership was noted and welcomed.

PT27/13 Other Planning Issues
PT28/13 Reviewing New or Amended Policies from External Bodies such as the NFNPA, NFDC, DCLG
PT29/13 Tree Preservation Orders (TPO)
PT30/13 Applications for Work under Tree Preservation Orders

The Clerk stated that there were no issues to discuss under these agenda items.

PT31/13 Report by the Parish Council’s Transport Representative

John Warden briefly reported that the CANGO service continued to run well and that there were no issues to raise.

Alan Cracknell, on behalf of the Friends of Sway Station, reported that the Friends intended to continue with their work during 2013 but did highlight the station lighting issue and possible NPA funding to help provide more permanent planters at the station and local maps similar to those provided at Brockenhurst.

The Chair asked Alan Cracknell to bring a report to the Committee’s next meeting setting out the Friends needs and concerns for the coming year.

PT32/13 Roads Hedges and Ditches

Ditches - The Clerk confirmed that he had written to a number of property owners requesting them to maintain the ditches outside their properties.  The Chair reminded everyone to let the Clerk know of any further properties where such letters would be appropriate.

An issue was raised regarding who was responsible for maintaining piped culverts which ran under or alongside the highway and the Clerk was asked to clarify this with the County Council.

Durnstown – It was pointed out that Meadens Garage continued to park vehicles (theirs, deliveries and/or customers) on the public footpath which meant that pedestrians had to walk on the high way to get passed and this was becoming a serious safety issue.  The Clerk reported that he had already written to Meadens Garage about this matter but would pursue it to ensure that this practice was stopped.

PT33/13 Correspondence and Any Other Business

None.

PT34/13 Dates of Future Meetings.

The following dates were noted:-

	Thursday
	14th March 2013
	Jubilee Field Pavilion

	Thursday
	11th April 2013
	Jubilee Field Pavilion

	Thursday 
	9th May 2013
	Jubilee Field Pavilion

	Thursday 
	13th June 2013
	Jubilee Field Pavilion

	Thursday
	11th July 2013
	Jubilee Field Pavilion

	Thursday 
	8th August 2013
	Jubilee Field Pavilion

	Thursday 
	12th September 2013
	Jubilee Field Pavilion

	Thursday 
	10th October 2013
	Jubilee Field Pavilion

	Thursday
	14th November 2013
	Jubilee Field Pavilion



There being no further business, the Chair closed the meeting at 9.05pm.




…………………………………………
Chair of Committee
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